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UCSB Crew is a sport club, 

distinguished by professional 

leadership and coaching, 

which offers students the 

opportunity to explore and 

expand their capabilities by 

participating in a competitive 

sport as representatives of 

their University. 

Participation in competitive 

college sports builds 

character by developing 

values of teamwork, 

commitment, selfsacrifice, 

discipline, and achievement 

and reinforces the 

university's core values of 

scholarship, leadership, and 

citizenship while providing 

students with a healthy 

balance to their academic 

pursuits. 

For more information visit us at 

ucsbcrew.org  
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Head of the Charles 2012

I will never forget the first time I laid 

eyes on the Charles River, watching racing 

shells go under me as I observed from on top of 

Anderson Bridge, one of the seven bridges that 

bestowed upon the course.  This was my first 

time in the American Northeast, a hotbed for 

club and collegiate rowing.  As we walked 

together towards the Michigan trailer, who 

allowed us to rent their boats for the weekend, 

we noticed sites unseen on the West Coast.  

There were many beautiful, aging boathouses 

along the riverbed, filled top to bottom with 

different assortments of shells.  There were 

rowing vendors setting up their tents in 

preparation for the weekend for over half a mile.  

There were Olympians passing us left and right, 

some of them the same people I watched on the 

TV screen standing up on the podium in Great 

Britain a few months ago.  I felt like I was 

swallowed up into the rowing world, dare I say a 

utopian rowing community. 

 We rigged the boats and prepared to 

launch onto the course.  It was important for us, 

especially the coxswains, to get accustomed to 

the course.  Many other crews make the yearly 

trip and have knowledge of the course; all we 

had were online maps and YouTube videos to 

study.  The Head of the Charles is infamous for 

being a coxswain intensive course; there are 

many sweeping turns and bridges along with the 

chaos of oars clashing with the boat beside you.  

As we rowed through the course, we envisioned 

the success we could experience in a day’s time.  

No one expected the only West Coast crew in 

our events to come out and perform well, hell 

most of them had probably never heard of the 

Gauchos (it didn’t help that the broadcaster 

called us the Golden Bears during the live feed).  

We set lofty goals for ourselves.  We had beaten 

many of the teams last spring at ACRAs and 

were close to many others.  A Top 10 finish was 

definitely attainable and if we rowed well a Top 

5 finish seemed not too far out of reach. 

 Needless to say, we didn’t achieve the 

Cinderella ending that we were hoping to obtain.  

The Varsity 4
+
 came in 37

th
 out of 46 boats 

while the Varsity 8
+
 came in 19

th
 out of 37 in 

their respective collegiate events.  Both boats 

rowed hard but did not have the experience 

needed to succeed at the pinnacle of collegiate 

head racing.   

 Although we could have came home 

with our heads down, we all looked at it as a 

wakeup call for the rest of fall and for spring 

season.  For most of us in Boston, this would be 

our last year of eligibility of collegiate rowing.  

There would be no more second chances.  We 

were determined to race these crews again in the 

spring and show them how hard we had worked.  

 Head of the Charles 2012, and the 

months of training leading up to it, will be a 

period of my life I will never forget.  Whether it 

is the beautiful rowing scenery, each brutal 

stroke I took during the race, or the shenanigans 

of the official after party at Ned Devine’s, Head 

of the Charles will always have a spot in my 

heart. 

 

By Sean Nelson 

 

 

 

 

 

(Special thanks to Coach Desmond Stahl for 

organizing boat rentals and fronting the money 

for us, Mr. John Sanger for providing us funds 

to enjoy ourselves on Sunday Night, and the 

wonderful ladies from Harvard and Boston 

University that provided housing for us.) 
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Upcoming Schedule 
 

Race Where When 

OCC Race (Women) Lake Cachuma January 26
th
, 2013 

LMU Race (Women) Marina Del Ray February 23
rd

, 2013 

Opening Day Newport Harbor March 2
nd

, 2013 

UCLA Duel (Men) Lake Cachuma March 9
th
, 2013 

OCC Berg Cup Regatta(Women) Newport Harbor March 23
rd

, 2013 

OCC Newport Invitational(Men) Newport Harbor March 24
th
, 2013 

UC Davis Duel Port of Sacramento March 30
th
, 2013 

San Diego Crew Classic Mission Bay April 6
th
-7

th
, 2013 

OCC Duel/ Chapman Regatta TBD April 13
th
, 2013 

WIRA Championships Lake Natoma April 26
th
-27

th
. 2013 

ACRA National Championships Lake Lanier, Georgia May 25
th
-26

th
, 2013 

 

Race Roundup

Newport Autumn Rowing Festival 

The Men’s V8
+
 put in a strong 

performance, finishing first among boats who 

compete at the WIRA Championships.  The 

JV8
+
 and 3V8

+
 competed hard as well, finishing 

among the other JV boats who compete at 

WIRAs and finish ahead of some Varsity boats 

as well.  The Women’s V8
+
 and Women’s V4

+
 

put in competitive times as well, showing they 

can compete with the best come spring.  The 

Men’s V4
+
 had a strong row as they were the 

first boat to finish behind perennial powerhouse 

Cal, with the LWT V4
+
 finishing a mere 3 

seconds behind our heavyweights.  This has 

been the best showing at NARF in many years 

for UCSB. 

Long Beach Invitational 

 In the Men’s V8
+
, UCSB came away 

with the victory with UCLA close behind.  In 

the V4
+
 only UCSB was entered and they 

competed hard amongst themselves. In the 

WV8
+
, UCSB also grabbed a victory, 

performing a sweep on both the Men and 

Women’s sides.  The Novice Men and Women  

had their first racing opportunity, racing short 

750 meter sprint pieces with other schools like 

UCLA, CSULB, and Chapman.  They started 

the first few races rowing by sixes and 

progressed to all eights by the end.  They were 

competitive in many of the races, boding well 

for the racing in the spring. 

Head of the Harbor 

In the Men’s V8
+
 and JV8

+
 race, the 

men came away with victories by multiple boat 

lengths.  The V4
+
s finished 2

nd
 and 3

rd
, falling 

just short of overtaking UCLA.  More Novice 

Men got their first opportunity to race.  

Although they weren’t able to finish amongst the 

leaders, it was a promising row for them as most 

other schools were semester schools, which 

meant they had an extra month to learn how to 

row.  They will be ready to overtake these crews 

once spring rolls around. 
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Fall 2012 Head Racing Results

Newport Autumn 

Rowing Festival 

 

Men’s Open 8
+ 

: 
1.Cal ‘A’            13:11 

8.Cal ‘F’             13:59 

9.UCSB ‘A’       14:00 

10.UCSD ‘A’    14:05 

19.Stanford ‘C’ 14:59 

20.UCSB ‘B’     15:07 

21.UCI ‘B’         15:11 

23.CSULB         15:18 

24.UCSB ‘C’     15:25 

25.Chapman      15:30 

 

Women’s Open 8
+
: 

1.UCLA ‘A’        14:51 

9.UCSD ‘A’         16:23 

10.UCSB              16:32 

11.UCI ‘A’        16:42 

 

Men’s Open 4
+
: 

1.Cal ‘A’               14:12 

5.Cal ‘E’                14:56 

6.UCSB ‘A’           15:48 

7.UCSB ‘B’           15:51 

8.Cal Maritime      15:57 

 

Women’s Open 4
+
: 

1.UCLA ‘B’            16:14 

11.USD ‘D’            18:23 

12.UCSB ‘A’          18:27 

13.UCI ‘B’              18:29 

14. USD ‘E’             18:29 

15.UCSB ‘B’           19:14 

16.OCC        19:16 

 

 

Long Beach 

Invitational 

 

Men’s V8
+
: 

1.UCSB ‘A’           13:31 

2.UCLA White      13:35 

3.UCLA Gold        13:38  

4.UCSB ‘B’           13:52  

5.Long Beach        14:17 

6.Chapman            14:19 

7.UCLA Blue        14:23 

8.UCSB ‘C’           14:31  

 

Men’s V4
+
: 

1.UCSB ‘B’           14:27 

2.UCSB ‘A’           14:41 

  

Women’s V8
+
: 

1.UCSB ‘A’ 

2.UCI ‘A’ 

3.UCSB ‘B’ 

4.UCI ‘B’ 

5.Chapman 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Head of the 

Harbor 

 

Men’s V8
+
: 

1.UCSB       13:20.6 

2.UCLA       13:32.6 

3.OCC          13:32.5 

 

Men’s JV8
+
: 

1.UCSB        14:11.2 

2.UCLA       14:21.2 

3.OCC          14:26.2 

 

Varsity 4
+
: 

1.UCLA        22:19 

2.UCSB ‘B’  22:30 

3.UCSB ‘A’  22:35 

4.CSULB       22:50 

 

Novice 8
+
: 

1.OCC           14:59 

5.CSULB      16:17 

6.UCSB         16:21 

7.UCLA        18:48 

 

2
nd

 Novice 8
+
:
 

1.OCC           0:00 

5.UCLA      +2:39 

6.UCSB       +3:14
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Words of the Wise 
As the Gauchos battled hard during fall, here are some experiences and thoughts from 2 Varsity members. 

 
Varsity Men 

 

Before I join the ranks of the wonderful 

Gaucho alumni, I was provided with the chance 

to participate in one last season. One may 

believe it rather anti-climatic to end your 

collegiate rowing career in the start-up fall 

season instead of the glorious grand finale that is 

the championship spring season. However, the 

liveliness provided by this year’s head racing 

season rivaled the weekly madness of the 2k 

season. The primary contributing factor to this 

excitement was the Gaucho Men’s unexpected 

privilege to compete in the prestigious Head of 

the Charles Regatta. Even though our boats 

consisted of all juniors and seniors, the 

experience was reminiscent of a novice’s first 

trip to Crew Classic. Everyone was amazed to 

witness firsthand the true magnitude of the 

American rowing community. Everyone who 

traveled to Boston saw this trip as an 

opportunity to be recognized amongst the top 

crews in the nation. Back home, this desire to 

succeed displayed itself through three strong 

performances at local headraces.  Of these races, 

the Newport Autumn Rowing Festival stands out 

strongly in my mind. At this regatta, the gaucho 

program found themselves pushing closer to the 

often seen as uncatchable Cal Crew. At this 

regatta, I was provided with the opportunity to 

row twice. This included a race at stroke seat in 

an 8+ and a race at bow in a 4+. The 8+ was 

unique for it consisted of all first year varsity 

rowers except for myself. Even with this young 

crew, we were able to outrace several boats 

during a strong row down the Newport Harbor 

course. As I leave this program as a rower, this 

new group of personnel will carry on the push 

for success. During the winter training season, 

these rowers will continue to develop along with 

the returning varsity. Come spring I will be 

waiting excitedly on shore to see the product of 

their hard training. 

                                              

By Justin Jones                                          

 

 

 

 

Varsity Women 

 

The Varsity Women’s team has started 

the year off strong with 22 athletes ranging from 

second-years to many fourth-year legacy award 

hopefuls. At the first head race of the season, the 

Varsity Women’s squad sent an eight and two 

fours to the Newport Autumn Rowing Festival. 

The following weekend, we attended the Long 

Beach opening day race with two eights. The 

Legacy, coxed by second-year McKenna Lux 

came in first and The Amy Fuller Kearney 

coxed by second-year K’Ehleyr McNulty came 

in third. These crews competed with Chapman 

University and two crews from UC Irvine. The 

team has been working hard on the ergs, in the 

weight room, and on the water at Lake 

Cachuma. As head race season is coming to a 

close, we are looking forward to the 2k races 

that will come in the future as well as continuing 

to grow faster and stronger as a team.  

By Carley Ryckman
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Insights of the Uninitiated 

Every year a new batch of college students are transformed into Gaucho Rowers.  They come from all 

classes to learn and master a sport most have never tried.  This year the novice men and women showed 

up to practice in massive numbers, with the teams ending the fall with 45 and 48 athletes respectively.

 

 

Novice Men 

 

As a novice crew, we began rowing on 

the smooth but putrid waters of the lagoon, clad 

in unfortunately loose basketball shorts. We 

improved, developing the form and technique 

necessary to become successful rowers. Over the 

course of 10 weeks, we drew experience from 

erg practices and rowing on the water, until we 

got to the point that we could row successfully 

by sixes, and occasionally eights, in rough 

water. Our feathering technique, catch, and team 

cohesion have greatly contributed to our success 

on the water. On the erg, we have made 

excellent progress, cutting our splits 

significantly and gaining endurance for 

sustained pressure pieces. As rowers we have a 

unique opportunity to travel to competitions and 

represent our school. We found the races to be 

somewhat nerve-racking at the start, but that was 

soon lost and replaced by exhilaration once the 

race began. We had two promising first races 

and look forward to some serious wardrobe 

expansion in the spring. 

 

By Michael Campbell 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Novice Women 

 

I met the girls of the Varsity Rowing 

team at UCSBs fun and fitness festival. The 

friendly and engaging group of women 

expressed their love for crew and since I have 

joined as novice coxswain the word “team” has 

been completely redefined for me.  We do not 

just practice together; we practice as one entity 

and our coach, Sharon Montgomery, challenges 

us to move with grace, precision, and speed. 

After a few months of practice we were ready 

for our first ever regatta experience.  The 

weekend of November 9th the rowing team 

traveled to Long Beach, where Varsity Men and 

Women cheered from the shore as we lined up 

for our first heat. The rowers in my eight-seat 

boat were nervous, but I sat in my coxswain box 

confident that we were prepared for this race. 

UC Santa Barbara lined up with OCC, and UC 

Irvine and the race began. A rush of endurance 

hit everyone in the boat as we glided across the 

canal.  After the first heat we all felt addicted to 

the race.  Each round made us hungrier as we 

progressively moved with more muscle and 

control. Though we did not win the scrimmage 

we came away from the experience with new 

passion and eagerness to improve.  The novice 

girls and I felt like we became a part of this 

longstanding tradition, this huge family and 

knowing that filled us with pride and happiness. 

I joined crew to make friends and be part of a 

team; little did I know that I would become part 

of a family. 

 

By Michaela Thomas
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Erg-a-thon Fundraiser

This year has been fantastic so far for 

fundraising. The team was graced with a 

$20,000 grant from UCSB Rec Sports and Club 

Sports to purchase new ergs for on campus 

training. We do need to raise $10,000 in addition 

to the grant, though. We have gone after this 

goal by selling coupon books, t-shirts, and 

holding a fundraiser at Woodstock’s Pizza. We 

will be completing our annual Erg-A-Thon over 

Martin Luther King Jr. Day weekend to further 

chase this $10,000 goal. Each rower will clock 

30 minutes on an erg so the team can achieve as 

many meters as possible. The Mentorship 

Program Grant has also been renewed again this 

year, allowing more students to participate on 

the team despite financial limitations. We have 

also received several large donations in response 

to our October mailing which is yet another step 

in the right direction, as is the work towards 

buying a new boat for the women’s program in 

memory of Joanne Kline. They have put 

together around $25,000 so far! The UCSB 

rowers would like to take this opportunity to 

thank all who have so graciously donated so far 

this year, but there is, as always, still a ways to 

go. 

The $10,000 is just the beginning for an 

overall fundraiser capital campaign for the 50
th
 

anniversary of UCSB Rowing. We are looking 

to raise $100,000 by the end of spring, 2014. 

You may wonder why our program needs so 

much money. This spring we will have around 

120+ athletes on the water with only 96 oars. 

The truck we have to pull our trailer is 12 years 

old and there are no other trucks available to rent 

in the Santa Barbara area to pull our other 

trailer. If our 12 year old trailer breaks down we 

may be grounded. Our coaching launches are 

falling apart and the engines for those launches 

break down regularly. These are just a few of the 

needs that the program has, putting aside all 

other things that would be nice for a team that is 

growing so quickly, like a new fleet of pairs or a 

new 8+. 

To achieve this goal, we will need as 

much alumni support as possible. Our hopes are 

that graduating classes will get in contact with 

one another and push each other to bring in 

some more funds to the program. There will be a 

website set up at the beginning of 2013 that will 

feature the ability for all to track our progress 

towards this goal. The website will show how 

much money each graduating class has donated 

as well as the total amount of money collected 

so far. There may be a prize for the graduating 

class that is responsible for the largest amount of 

money donated. If you would like to play a 

larger role in the organization and execution of 

the capital campaign, please contact the current 

fundraising officer, Nate Clark, at 

clarkn@optonline.net.  
 

By Nate Clark 
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